Town of Jefferson

Board of Adjustment
Minutes
December 9, 2021
Chairman Kim Perry opened the meeting at 7:35 p.m. 
Members present:  Chairman Kim Perry; Jason Call, Biff Wyman, Tom Walker
Absent:  Rodney Houghton  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Mark Boxall, Carl & Nancy Seavey, Matthew & Jennifer Peek, Frances & Jon Merner
Hearing of Appeal – Peek
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing again for case # 202-2021. Matthew Peek, 14 Jervaise Drive, Derry, NH is applying for a Special Exception in compliance with Article III, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  Chairman Perry read the application.  Mr. Peek proposes to operate a tourist accommodation and lodging unit at 93 Jason Avenue, Map 6, Lot 31E.  Mr. Peek said he and his wife have purchased the single-family home which is situated on a 2+ acre lot as a vacation home and in the future as a place to live in retirement.  He said they have spent time at a camp in Dummer and love the north country area.  In order to help with the expense of a second home he wants to rent the house with an AirB&B or BRBO type of reservations arrangement.  The house has two bedrooms and 1-1/2 baths and is situated back from Jason Avenue with a long driveway.  No owner will be on site during each rental but there will be security cameras on the exterior of the house to monitor the surrounding area.  The Board secretary said she was familiar with such a system and it works well alerting homeowners to what is going on around a property.  Abutters to the proposed rental unit property expressed concerns saying Jason Avenue was a very quiet neighborhood, with not a lot of traffic, no crime and they wanted it to stay that way.  They were concerned about the possibility of a group of renters drinking or partying, making disturbing noise, or doing things to endanger their neighbors.  Several situations that had occurred in the past either in Jefferson or other towns were recounted.  It was noted the town relies on the State Police to respond to situations and response time can be a problem.  Mr. Peek said he has no intention of having these kinds of renters, they plan this property as a retirement home and want to keep it in the condition it is in at the present time.  It would make the property affordable for them and it is not meant to be a party house.  Arrangements have been made with a landscaping company to maintain the property summer and winter.  Chairman Perry said companies such as AirB&B have a rating system where property owners and renters can rate each other.  There are incentives on both sides to do the right thing.  Renters who violate terms, misbehave or cause damage can be banned from renting again on that website.  Renters with a long-term lease could be as big (or maybe bigger) a nuisance to neighbors.  Abutters and neighbors also expressed concern about expanded use and if the property sold.  The Board explained that any approval would be limited to the current proposal and any type of expansion would require a new hearing.  Jason Call explained the criteria for granting a Special Exception as outlined in Article VII, Section 1C of the Land Use Ordinance.
In acting on an application for a Special Exception, the Board shall take into consideration:

(1) The proposed use shall be one permitted by this Ordinance as a Special Exception.

(2)
The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.

(3)
This use will not adversely affect the adjacent area. (amended , March, 2011)
            (4) The proposed use will be in keeping with the stated purpose of this Ordinance.

There being no more questions or comments, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing and deliberations began.  Jason Call lead the Board through the criteria for granting a Special Exception. The first criteria is met, this type of business is permitted in the Land Use Ordinance. The specific location is appropriate.  The lot is over two acres, the house has only two bedrooms and is somewhat private from its neighbors.  There are plans to maintain the driveway and yard with an area to park vehicles.  Mr. Peek will be contacting Chief Milligan to address safety issues.  It will not adversely affect the surrounding area.  A camera monitoring system will be in place.  The agency handling rentals has a good rating system.  The owners do not intend to rent to anyone who will bring large numbers of people who will create noise or disturbances or won’t treat their house with care.  It may be even less disturbing than a long-term rental of a year or more might be.  It is in keeping with the stated purpose of the Ordinance which seeks to maintain the present unique character of the town of Jefferson along with its existing property values.          
Biff Wyman made the motion to grant the Special Exception with one condition: If ownership of the property changes, the new owner must reappear before the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  The motion was seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Chairman Perry reminded Mr. Peek to contact Fire Chief Chris Milligan to address safety concerns.  Mr. Peek was told he will receive documents from the Board secretary confirming the Special Exception granted.  Results of the hearing and minutes will be available at the town office.  If anyone has questions, they may contact any Board member or the Board secretary.  Contact information is on the town’s website.
Other Business
The fee of $4.00 to cover the cost of a certified mailing as required is no longer covering such a cost.  Postal rates have increased to $4.31 plus the cost of each envelope, paper, and ink.  Jason Call made the motion to increase the fee to $7.50, effective immediately, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tom Walker.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:46 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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